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	Committee Member
	Present
	absent

	Scott Savard, Chairman
	X
	

	Daniel Healey, Co-Chair
	X
	

	Ed Garone, Derry Police
	X
	

	Mike Gagnon, Derry Fire Dept.
	              
	                 

	Jane Simard, Derry School Dept.
	         
	X         

	Alan Côté, DPW 
	X
	

	Open 
	
	

	Walter Deyo
	X
	

	Ronald Goldthwaite
	
	X

	Randall Chase 
	X
	

	Jeremy Lamothe (School Dept Alt)
	X   
	

	Patti Doyle (School Dept Alt)
	
	

	George Feole (Police Alt)
	       
	

	Jim Richardson (Fire Alt)
	X
	

	Mike Fowler (DPW Alt)
	     
	

	Vern Thomas
	
	


In attendance: 

Ms. Donna LaPorte, resident at 4 Fairfax Ave, Unit 254.

Mrs. Stephanie Barry, resident at 15 Franklin Street.

Mr. Sam Kauhl, representative for the Dubay Group.

Mrs. Jennyfer Smith, via Zoom, resident at 9 Meadowbrook Road.  

A monthly meeting of the Derry Highway Safety Committee was held on Thursday, August 19, 2021, at the Derry Municipal Center.  The meeting was called to order at 9:01 am. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes from the July 15, 2021, meeting, were reviewed. 
Alan Côté made a motion to approve the July 15, 2021, minutes as written.  
Seconded by Walter Deyo.  Dan Healey abstained.
MOTION PASSED (7–0).  
OLD BUSINESS 

_____________________________

Scott Savard stated that he attended last night’s Town Council meeting regarding Ordinance #2021-010 – Amend General Traffic Code Ordinance, Prohibited Parking on East Broadway.  This was the consent agenda and will be decided upon by the Town Council at their next meeting on September 7, 2021.   
NEW BUSINESS

_____________________________

1) Ms. Donna LaPorte, a resident of Derry and a small business owner at 6 West Broadway Unit 4, expressed her concerns that there are 18 wheelers pulling into Merchant’s Row.  She stated that when there is only one driver, the driver backs up blindly.   Ms. Laporte has helped stop traffic on West Broadway on behalf of the drivers at times.  She has witnessed trucks jumping the sidewalk. 

Alan Côté stated that a dead-end sign can be installed but this is a congested area and may not help in this situation.  The delivery trucks pull into the area first and then worry how they will exit.  Scott Savard stated that it is most likely food deliveries.  Chief Garone asked about the back of Cask & Vine, Alan Côté explained that is private property.  Ms. Donna LaPorte stated that she understood that the area is very busy with signs and that the delivery drivers may miss additional signs.    

Scott Savard asked about sending a letter to Sabatino’s and Cask & Vine, with suggested pull in information.  However, that will be hard to implement as delivery drivers vary.  There is no motion to be made.  


The second request was to lower the downtown speed limit from 30 mph to 25 mph.  There was a motorcycle accident recently.  
Alan Côté explained that there have been many traffic studies done for the downtown area.  There are approximately 20,000 cars that pass through the area daily.  Most of the time the vehicles are at or below the speed limit due to traffic.  The exception is late night hours without traffic.  

Chief Garone stated that extensive measures have been taken to improve the safety of the downtown.  There are currently two flashing lights that display motorist speed, one is at either end of Broadway.  We cannot sign or legislate the speed limit to 25 mph.  It is the masses that we are interested in.  Pedestrians do not help themselves sometimes.  They need to stop, look, and wave.  If a pedestrian is on the sidewalk, the motorist is not required to yield. A pedestrian should be in the crosswalk for a motorist to have to yield.   
Jill Jamro asked about posting information like this on the Highway Safety Committee’s webpage.  Chief Garone stated that was an excellent idea.  Maybe a Did You Know? Education, Highway Safety Committee Tips Section.  Jill Jamro to work on before the next committee meeting.  
2) Mrs. Stephanie Barry – 15 Franklin Street – she provided pictures of vehicles parked right outside her house.  She cannot see traffic as there is no visibility.  She lives on the right-hand side of Franklin Street.  
Alan Côté stated that there is limited parking in the neighborhood.  The Town Council is reluctant to implement no parking zones downtown.  Mrs. Stephanie Barry was not sure of exactly where her driveway starts.  Alan Côté to provide her with guidance after the meeting, she may need a surveyor.  
Scott Savard asked if the width of the road played any part.  Alan Côté stated that it can for emergency apparatus.  In this case, it is more of a sight distance issue as the vehicles park on the shoulder of the road and Mrs. Stephanie Barry cannot see as she exits her driveway.

Chief Garone asked Mrs. Stephanie Barry if the car is completely parked on the shoulder near the bushes, could she see coming out of her driveway?  She stated that her shower is right behind the bushes and that the vehicle parks right in front of her house.  
Randall Chase stated that the vehicles is parked in her front yard.  Alan Côté said that this is not uncommon in the downtown area. 
Chief Garone asked if he can presume that the gravel is at the edge of the right of way. Alan Côté replied that utility poles are generally in the right of way.  He would need to go to the site and measure to determine if the gravel is at the edge of the right of way.  He also stated that Mrs. Stephanie Barry may need a boundary survey done.  She may be able to put up a barrier.  

Mrs. Stephanie Barry stated that she considered putting out large flowerpots or big decorative rocks but is concerned that they would damage the snowplows in the winter.   Alan Côté thanked her for being considerate.  
This parking issue has resulted in the Derry Police Department being contacted.  Officer Martin advised Mrs. Stephanie Barry to go the Highway Safety Committee to see what may be done.  

Motion made by Chief Garone to table this until the next meeting.   Seconded by Randall Chase.  Alan Côté to measure and make a recommendation to the Highway Safety Committee at the next meeting.  
MOTION PASSED (8–0).  

Jill Jamro to send an invite and agenda materials to Mrs. Stephanie Barry for the September meeting.  
3) Mr. Sam Kauhl – 43.5 Crystal Ave – proposed restaurant and brewery with supporting infrastructure.  
Mr. Sam Kauhl presented the site plan for The Grind House.  It is an undeveloped site right now, that will become a brewery and butcher shop, behind Gibbs Oil.  There will be one in and out lanes in each direction.  It will connect to the existing sidewalks on Crystal Ave.  There are wetlands present in the back of the proposed site.  
Alan Côté stated that the sight distance is very good.  

Chief Garone asked what was being relocated on page 7 of 17, Mr. Sam Kauhl explained that it is a utility pole.  

Randall Chase asked if customers at Gibbs will be restricted to one lane in and out as well.  Mr. Sam Kauhl explained that parking will still be allowed at Gibbs.  Vehicles can exit Gibbs to get to the new site without having to get back onto Crystal Ave.  He further explained that they are planning to do curb enhancements to Gibbs and to paint arrows to make the direction of travel clear.  
Randall Chase stated that he liked the docks.  Mr. Sam Kauhl explained that there will be one big loop for delivery trucks.  The travel lane will be wide open with no center divide.  

Motion made by Alan Côté that Jill Jamro, Recording Clerk, will send the draft meeting minutes to the Planning Board that the Highway Safety Committee has no objections with the site plan.  Seconded by Chief Garone.  No further action to be taken.  
MOTION PASSED (7–0).  

4) Mrs. Jennyfer Smith – 9 Meadowbrook Road – Danforth Rotary/Traffic Circle – safety concerns.  
Danforth Circle is referred to as the Derry Rotary from this point forward.    

Mrs. Jennyfer Smith explained that her son was in a serious motor vehicle accident in July 2021.  She sent her slide presentation as a pre read to the Highway Safety Committee.  
Scott Savard stated that a decision will not be made today, as this will be a lengthy conversation.

Alan Côté stated that Mrs. Jennyfer Smith put forth a lot of effort into her presentation and that this is a challenging intersection.  He stated that the Derry Rotary is not the same as the Tuscan Village Rotary depicted in the presentation.  It is not the same as a new subdivision.  Derry has a five-leg intersection and higher traffic volumes, with approximately 30, 000 vehicles per day.  
Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that the slides are for illustrative purposes only.  Her point was to show that the Derry Rotary needs to be improved.  Her initial reaction to the Tuscan Village Rotary design was that it was overkill.  
Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that the driver that hit her son, was distracted, and never saw him.  She stated that we have different drivers now than when the circle was built.  She stated that a few years ago, there was a serious motorcycle accident there.  She would like statistics on how many accidents have occurred at the Derry Rotary.    

At 10:00 am, Jim Richardson left the room to attend another meeting.  

Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that this can be a phased approach.  What can we do now?
Scott Savard thanked her for her input.   

Chief Garone thanked her for her efforts and stated that her presentation was on point.  The sight distance and the width at the Derry Rotary are both good.  The word yield is painted on.  Most of the accidents at the Derry Rotary are due to drivers failing to obey the law.  If a vehicle is in the Derry Rotary, they have the right of way.  The geometry of the Derry Rotary is not an issue.  
Chief Garone stated that there are steps that we can take and that the first step would be to review the site again with fresh sets of eyes.   

Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that we can do better.  She stated that Meadowbrook Road was just re-paved, and it did not need to be.  How are the resources for repaving a road used when fresh paint is needed at the Derry Rotary?  

Alan Côté stated that the Derry Rotary was repainted last week.  Each year, they stripe all the roads.  Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that her husband just told her that the Derry Rotary was just restriped but only after she contacted Mike Fowler.  
Scott Savard explained that the striping happens on a yearly basis and striping is scheduled out in advance.  

Alan Côté explained that there were many delays this year due to the rain.  Center lines and fog lines are still pending.  The weather has not been very conducive for striping.  

Jennyfer Smith asked what is best for safety?  Control and visibility.  She further stated that timely striping adds to the overall attractiveness of the Town.  She also mentioned that the Planning Board engages with businesses and that they worked toward refreshing West Broadway.  

Scott Savard asked if the Exit 4A Project will involve the Derry Rotary.  Alan Côté explained that some of the traffic will be shifted to Tsienneto Road and may provide some traffic relief at the Derry Rotary.  However, no improvements to the Derry Rotary will be made by the State of NH.  
Jennyfer Smith stated that people are creatures of habit and that vehicles come down her street to avoid the traffic light near Calvary Christian School/Church.  

Scott Savard stated that he appreciates Mrs. Jennyfer Smith’s input.  He has lived in Derry for 50 years.  Many drivers do not know rotary rules and unfortunately, residents refer to it as Satan’s Circle.  The Highway Safety Committee, as an advisory board, makes recommendations to the Town Council as needed.  The Town Council makes the official decisions.  
Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that the education is not happening in driver’s education.  Do we want to wait for a fatality?

Alan Côté stated that pavement markings will be reviewed.  If changes are made to the geometry of the Derry Rotary, that would involve a capital improvement plan.  
Scott Savard stated that the Derry Rotary has been discussed in the past.  

Alan Côté stated that striping is redone each year as water-based paints can only be used per the Department of Environmental Services.  Jennyfer Smith asked if this was a resource issue and can the striping be done more often than once a year.  

Alan Côté stated that he has one crew of 11 employees.  Striping is done on a yearly basis due to resources and manpower.  

Mrs. Jennyfer Smith pointed out Slide #10 and asked if a speed limit sign can be attached to the Derry Rotary signs?   Can a future improvement be to implement a lane for entering on and exiting off the Derry Rotary as it is a two-lane width?  
Scott Savard stated that at every entrance to the Derry Rotary, there are yield signs.  Can flashing solar powered lights be added at each entrance?  Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that this is a great idea.  She also explained that with the new touch screens in vehicles, that drivers are even more distracted now as a result.  She wants to be part of the solution for improvement.  

Scott Savard stated that he appreciated Mrs. Jennyfer Smith’s time and that this will be an ongoing discussion.  
No action to be taken at this time.
Alan Côté made a motion to adjourn at 10:38 am.  
Seconded by Randall Chase.  
MOTION PASSED (7–0).  

The next meeting is Thursday, September 16, 2021.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Jill Jamro, Recording Clerk
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